
TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD MINUTES 
JANUARY 9th, 2020
The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled monthly meeting on Thursday, January 9th, 2020. Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order at 7:00pm with a salute to the flag, led by NYS Grange Youth Ambassador Britany Mercado.

Roll call: 
Wendy Burton – present



Margaret Fallon - present

Mary Weinberger – present



Frank Pepe – present



Paul Coughlin - present

Supervisor Burton stated that at this meeting, the Town Board was honoring the memory of Shannon Kent.  Councilwoman Weinberger, a personal friend of her family, said that Shannon had graduated from Pine Plains schools and became a Senior Chief Petty Officer and a Cryptologic Technician for the Navy and was killed in Syria a year ago, and left behind a husband and two young sons.  Rep. Antonio Delgado was instrumental in having the Pine Plains Post Office named after Sr. Chief Petty Officer Kent. The Supervisor also added that our Town also recently lost former Building Inspector Farley Churton who was also an amazing carpenter who crafted this table that we now use, and send our condolences to his daughters.
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: No one addressed the Board.
LIAISON REPORTS: Councilwoman Weinberger stated that the Recreation Commission would be having a Valentine Craft Night at the Town Hall on Wed., Feb. 12th from 6 to 7pm, and the annual Easter Egg Hunt would be on April 4th from 10am to 12pm.  The Rec. Commission also stated that they recommended to the Town Board their choice of Teddy Secor as their new member.


Councilwoman Fallon had no report yet.


Councilman Coughlin will figure out the Cable issues.

SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Wendy Burton stated that it’s been a busy week and was going as fast as possible to be up to speed on most matters.  New bookkeeper, Karena Frenzel, who also works for Pine Plains, has been an asset, as well as Shelley Day, being “rented out” from Rhinebeck, has also been in to help.  In order to give the Bookkeeper more time, Supervisor Burton was hoping to have another meeting in January in order to approve the outstanding bills.  She stated that information on the new solar farm sign-ups was available.
MOTION TO APPROVE AGENDA: A motion was made by Mary Weinberger, to approve the agenda, seconded by Paul Coughlin, with the additions of the acceptance of the December 23rd Special Meeting Minutes and to approve a new Recreation Commission member.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
NEW BUSINESS:

1. COUNTY VETERANS SERVICES DIRECTOR: Mark Coviello, who has been visiting all towns to speak about his role as Director of the County Veterans’ Services.
2. ED ZICK – SEPT. 11TH PROJECT: Ed Zick, vice president of the Fire Company, addressed the Board with his plan to have flag tribute on the Town Hall hill to represent those who lost their lives on Sept. 11th.  3,000 flags would be placed on the Town’s property and he was requesting their permission to do so, hoping to involve the town’s organizations and schools.  These flags would be displayed for approximately 2 weeks in September.
3. APPROVE 2020 “AGREEMENT TO SPEND TOWN HIGHWAY FUNDS”: This annual form was signed in duplicate and approved by the Town Board members on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, and will be forwarded to the County Highway Superintendent.  Motion carried with all voting in favor. 
4. FINANCIAL CORRECTIVE ACTION RESOLUTION: The following resolution was read by Supervisor Burton:                    RESOLUTION #1B OF 2020
A RESOLUTION TO APPROVE THE COMMISSIONING OF A FINANCIAL CORRECTIVE ACTION PLAN
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Whereas the 2018-2017 Audit and other communications from the Town’s independent auditor, Theodore J. Eglit, Jr., CPA  have described significant failures and weaknesses in the financial operations of the Town of Stanford,

Whereas the Supervisor and Town Board desire to correct any and all deficiencies, to fully protect the financial resources and records of the Town and to create procedures, systems, controls and financial governance which assure compliance with law and good practice and which are thorough, accurate and transparent to the public,
Now Therefore be it Resolved that a Financial Corrective Action Plan is hereby commissioned, led by Supervisor Wendy Burton, using the services of 

· Theodore J. Eglit, Jr. CPA, 

· Karena Frenzel, Bookkeeper to the Supervisor, 
· Councilmen Paul Coughlin and Frank Pepe, and  

· Other members of the community who possess financial and oversight expertise.

And will report to and entertain feedback from the Board on a regular basis including objectives, timelines, and progress, and

Be it Further Resolved that this Financial Corrective Action Plan will be formulated and approved in an expedited manner to ensure that these oversight procedures and policies can be put into place with the utmost alacrity.
Motion made by: Wendy Burton

Seconded by: Paul Coughlin

Motion carried with all voting in favor.  Resolution #1B of 2020 approved unanimously by the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 9th day of January 2020.

5. RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF “BROKEN” PRESCRIPTION DRUG SYSTEM: The following resolution was read by Councilman Paul Coughlin:
RESOLUTION #1C OF 2020
PHARMACY BENEFITS MANAGERS, PROTECTION OF CONSUMERS, SECURITY OF LOCAL PHARMACIES

Whereas “Pharmacy Benefit Managers” (PBMs) are massive, for profit corporations which operate as near monopolies in the management and distribution of prescription drugs to more than 266 million Americas, inclusive of the State of New York, and

Whereas the New York State Committee on Investigations and Government Operations was commissioned to study the operation of these PBMs, to assess their role in rising prescription drug prices and declining patients’ access, and

Whereas the Committee determined that the New York Departments of Health and of Civil Service provided deficient oversight capabilities to adequately regulate the practices of PBMs, and

Whereas the Committee believes the consolidation of PBMs now controlling up to 85% of the prescription management of the national market and that these corporations contribute to the skyrocketing prices and declining access for patients, engage in practices that are detrimental to patients and local pharmacies and force many rural and independent pharmacies to close.
Now Therefore Be It Resolved that the Supervisor and the Town Board of the Town of Stanford, New York, implore Governor Andrew Cuomo to reconsider his veto of legislation (Bill No. A2856-A/S6531) that passed the New York State Assembly and Senate with strong majorities, and encourage both legislative bodies to consider overriding the Governor’s veto or resubmitting a similar legislative act.

Motion made by: Councilman Paul Coughlin
Seconded by: Supervisor Wendy Burton

Motion carried with all voting in favor.  Resolution #1C of 2020 approved unanimously by the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 9th day of January 2020.

6. COMMUNITY EVENTS COMMITTEE: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to create a Community Events Committee that would plan an event every other month for the residents.  Volunteers to date are Gail Goodman, Amy Singer, Leevi Ernits and Claire Copley and the Town Board would be looking for one more volunteer.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
7. HIGHWAY CONTRACT NEGOTIATIONS: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to appoint Supervisor Burton and Councilman Frank Pepe as negotiators with the Highway Union, to set up an appointment with the Union Rep., and have
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David Wise from Mackey, Butts and Wise act as the Labor Attorney.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

8. FIRE SAFETY COMMITTEE – UPDATE DISASTER PLAN: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to request that the Fire Safety Committee review and update the Disaster Plan and present their findings to the Town Board and to the community at a Town Board meeting.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

9. WEBSITE RE-DESIGN: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to have the Town’s website updated.  Supervisor Burton found a volunteer, Jason Woodcock, who has tremendous expertise and is “gifting” the Town with a re-design.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

10. GRANGE’S PRESENTATION FOR A FOOD PANTRY: Katie Fallon, Grange Master, spoke about their plans to have a “Food Pantry” available at the Grange for anyone that might be in need of household supplies or food, and were looking for community involvement in their project.  At the moment, a pantry cabinet itself was being looked for, but once found, could hold things that residents might need.  She was hoping that the Town Board would support this endeavor with a notice on their website to have others “give back” with supplies.

11. MILEAGE RATE: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to raise the current reimbursed mileage rate for Town business from 51 cents to the IRS guidelines of 57.5 cents per mile.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

12. TRANSFER STATION: ROLL BACK NON-RESIDENT FEE: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to decrease the non-resident fee for using the Transfer Station from $60 to $30, on the recommendation of Gary Koch, Transfer Station department head.  There are only about 6 non-residents that use the facility.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

13. APPOINT RECREATION COMMISSION MEMBER: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger to appoint Teddy Secor to the vacant position on the Recreation Commission, at the Rec.’s recommendation.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

14. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the January 2nd Reorganizational Meeting and the 1/6/20 Workshop Minutes were approved as written on a motion made by Paul Coughlin, seconded by Wendy Burton.  Frank Pepe suggested that the January 6th Workshop Minutes be amended to read, “The new bookkeeper has been overwhelmed with corrective action and putting off the vouchers…”  With this addition noted, all voted in favor of the Minutes’ approval.  The Special Meeting from Dec. 23rd Minutes were accepted by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, since there was no quorum present from the previous Board to approve them.  Motion carried.  The Board also unanimously approved the Town Clerk to distribute her draft Minutes prior to Town Board approval on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
15. APPROVAL OF BOOKS OF THE BUILDING INSPECTOR AND THE TOWN CLERK: Building Inspector Don Smith presented his 2019 books and an annual report to the Board for their review.  A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to approve the books and records of the Building Inspector to the best of their knowledge.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.  Town Clerk Ritamary Bell presented her 2019 books and an annual report to the Board for their review.  A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to approve the books and records of the Town Clerk to the best of their knowledge.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.  

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: Mark Lagus, Hunns Lake Road - was hoping that the Board would bring back the “free dump day” and loved the idea of the Grange’s food pantry, and maybe include residents’ extra produce in the summer.

Eric Kusko, Ridge Road – asked about the Town Hall’s UV purification system, and Supervisor Burton responded that she checks it weekly.
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Councilwoman Mary Weinberger stated that the Grange had an anonymous donation of a large cabinet for their proposed food pantry, and Grange member Vincent Ferris said that they already have donations, including dog food from Animal Farm Foundation.  The Lions Club will also be helping with this project, as well as the possibility of a community garden.

Charles Hanlon, Hobbs Lane – as Tax Collector was wondering if files could be removed from his office to make more space for his work.

Anne Bernstein, N. Anson Road – as CAC chair, could help Charles do this cleaning out.

EXECUTIVE SESSION: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to close the regular meeting and enter in an Executive Session regarding litigation and a personnel matter.  Motion carried with all voting in favor at 8:00pm.

The Board exited their Executive Session at 8:55pm and go back into the regular meeting on a motion made Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.


A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to release the report commissioned by the previous Town Board and compiled by Atty. Kyle VanDeWater, to investigate the behavior of former employee Meghan O’Connor and turn over the attorney’s report to the investigating office of the State Comptroller.

A motion to adjourn at approximately 8:56pm was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
Respectfully submitted,


Ritamary Bell
Town Clerk

